EDMOND PIECEWICZ
APPEAL FROM UNFAVORABLE ACTION

FEBRUARY 11, 2016

The hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 7:30 p.m. on the Appeal from Unfavorable Action of the Building Commissioner filed by Edmond Piecewicz, 58 Crescent Street,  Stow concerning denial of a request for zoning enforcement related to the property at 51 Crescent Street.  The property contains approx. 1,800 sq. ft. and is shown on Stow Property Map U-10 as Parcel 28.  The hearing had been posted and advertised to be held on February 8th but was postponed to this date due to a snowstorm.
Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notice of hearing as it had appeared in the Beacon Villager on January 21 and January 28, 2016.  The hearing notice had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters.  Present were Charles Lewis, 53 Crescent Street and Stephen Quinn, business owner at 45 Crescent Street.  Also present were Joseph Bolinsky whose business activity is the subject of the appeal, Building Commissioner Craig Martin, Town Clerk Linda  Hathaway and Mr. Piecewicz.  Mr. Tarnuzzer noted that the square footage shown on the application for appeal is not accurate.  The subject property contains more than an acre.  
Mr. Tarnuzzer pointed out that Section 6 of Chapter 40A is applicable to this hearing:  pre-existing non-conforming uses, structures and lots.  
Mr. Piecewicz said the appeal is based on commercial uses in the residential district.  The Building Commissioner contends the HVAC business operation, Advanced Mechanical Systems,  of Joseph Bolinsky at 51 Crescent Street is a home occupation.  There are a number of employees and service trucks.  The business serves a wide area.  This type of operation cannot be conducted within the confines of a home.  It is not allowed in a residential district.  It is not a home occupation.  A request was made to the Building Commissioner over a year ago to enforce the bylaw, but the use has continued.  
Mr. Tarnuzzer referred to Zoning Bylaw Section 3.9, Residential District Uses, 3.2.1.7, Professional office or home occupation:  must be conducted by a resident of the premises; incidental to and secondary to the use as a residence, etc.  Mr. Piecewicz was in agreement with that language.  
In response to the request for zoning enforcement, Mr. Martin said he had conducted an inspection of the property and found issues to be corrected.  At a subsequent inspection, the property was found to be in compliance with the bylaw. 
The following documents were included in Mr. Piecewicz's appeal:  letter to Mr. Martin dated January 26, 2015 requesting zoning enforcement; letter of the Building Commissioner to Joseph Bolinsky dated March 12, 2015 advising the complaint; letter of the Building Commissioner to Edmond Piecewicz dated December 7, 2015 advising his determination that 51 Crescent Street is in compliance with the bylaw as the "use is clearly incidental to and secondary to the use as a residence".  In that letter, Mr. Martin addressed his findings of compliance with each of the several requirements of 3.2.1.7 of the bylaw related to a professional office or home occupation within the residential district. 
Mr. Piecewicz insisted this is not a home occupation but, rather, a commercial use within the residential district.  Ms. Shoemaker questioned the difference between a professional use and a commercial use.  It did not appear there is a resident actually living in the house.  Mr. Bolinsky responded that he lives in the entire house.  It is his voting and tax residence.  He said the first floor is used as professional office space with a telephone and computer.  As far as the employees go, they arrive in the morning, leave in the company trucks and return in the afternoon.  They work from the trucks.  
Mr. Piecewicz noted there are delivery trucks in and out of the property.  In his application, he included photos of those.  Mr. Tarnuzzer remarked that the photos are undated, however Mr. Piecewicz said he could provide that information.  There were four he identified as being taken on February 4, 2016.  

Mr. Fletcher inquired into the use of the property prior to Mr. Bolinsky's purchase.  Reply was that it was connected as a single parcel to the repair garage lot above at 43-45 Crescent Street.  He said it was designated residential/commercial.  The house had been constructed in 1957.  At the time of purchase there were motor vehicle parts and other debris about.  Charles Lewis, son of the original owner Leland Lewis, verified that.  There had been a single parcel with the house and garage.

Mr. Martin said that upon receipt of the January 2015 letter from Mr. Piecewicz, he visited the property to conduct an inspection.  He found pallets, wood fragments, etc. and advised Mr. Bolinsky to clean up the yard.  There was no hazardous material apparent.  Documents were provided that Mr. Bolinsky was a resident, that being voter registration at the address.  He was satisfied that the operation is a home occupation.
Mr. Piecewicz said that Mr. Bolinsky had come before this board a number of years ago (March 2003) for a variance of 900 sq. ft. from the 700-sq. ft. requirement under Section 8.1.2.3.1 to allow an accessory apartment.  One of the findings was that the applicant does not now reside at the address.  (The variance was denied.)  He repeated this is not a home occupation while noting the bylaw does not define a home occupation.  Plumbing is a trade – it is a business.  There may not be outside display of goods, but the components of the business are there.  

Mr. Fletcher reminded this is an appeal of the Building Commissioner's decision.  He had been given evidence as to proof of residency.  A copy of Mr. Bolinsky's voter registration form, provided by the Town Clerk dated March 24, 2015 carries a residential address of 51 Crescent Street from the prior 79 Robert Road.  Is the current use more detrimental to the neighborhood than the prior use?  Is the appellant aggrieved by the use?  Mr. Piecewicz replied the presence of the business is not conducive to property values.  He would like to protect the enjoyment of his home without the noise of trucks which is far more than usual.  
Mr. Bolinsky said he uses two addresses:  51 Crescent Street and 79 Robert Road, the latter where his wife and children live.  His personal situation is no one's business.  He lives at Crescent Street.

Town Clerk Linda Hathaway submitted to the Board Mr. Bolinsky's voter and residency information from 2001 to the present.  He was first listed at Crescent Street in 2015.  
Mr. Piecewicz asked that the entire bylaw be reviewed as relates to uses in the residential district.  As to signage, there are those on the trucks.  
As "home occupation" is not defined in the bylaw, Mr. Tarnuzzer pointed out it is up to the Building Commissioner and this board.  He suggested the hearing be continued to allow the members to study the appeal application and other material submitted.

On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was voted unanimously to continue the hearing to Monday, February 22, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. 

On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was voted unanimously to adjourn the hearing to be continued on February 22, 2016 at 7:30 p.m.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Catherine A. Desmond

Secretary to the Board

_____________________________________
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